
 

 

CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 
 

LEGAL DEPARTMENT 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE:  JUNE 2, 2022 
 
TO:  BEVERLY MESA ZENDT, PLANNING DIRECTOR 
  STEFANIE CASELLA, PLANNER 
 
FROM: TREVOR P. MCCOURT, STAFF ATTORNEY 
   
RE: ALBANY STREET RIGHT OF WAY 
 PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION 
              
 

Albany Street currently exists as a private way stretching between Brewery Lane and 
Chevrolet Avenue. Approximately half of this private way is on 89 Brewery Lane, owned by 
Greengard Center for Autism, and the remaining portion is located on 95 Brewery Lane, which is 
owned by Malt House Exchange.  

 
On July 23, 2018, the Planning Board voted to grant site plan approval for a two-story 

assisted living home at 89 Brewery Lane. As a part of that vote, and as a condition subsequent, 
the Planning Board stipulated that the owners of 89 Brewery Lane convey to the City a right of 
way easement over their portion of Albany Street to the City. Following this vote, and in the spirit 
of carrying out the intent of the Planning Board, City staff approached Malt House Exchange, 
owners of 95 Brewery Lane, regarding conveyance of the remainder of Albany Street.  

 
Gary and Zach Dziama, Trustees of the Malt House Exchange, have agreed to grant the 

City a right of way easement over their portion of Albany Street. Ambit Engineering has 
prepared the attached easement plan for the City, which depicts the proposed right of way 
easement area.  

 
The form and substance of this easement has been reviewed by the legal and public 

works departments, and both departments recommend acceptance of a right of way easement 
deed for Albany Street.  
 
Attachment 
 
cc: Jane Ferrini, Assistant City Attorney 
 Dave Desfosses 
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